
CITY COUNCIL 
Work Session Meeting Minutes 

June 9, 2025 

Mayor Primmer called the work session meeting to order at 6:00pm. Present were Councilors Hayward, 
Roberts, McCarthy, Duron, Myers, Kelso, Linton, and Barron (arrived at 6:20pm). City Staff in attendance 
included: City Manager Byron Smith, Assistant City Manager Mark Morgan, City Attorney Rich Tovey, 
Finance Director Ignacio Palacios, Chief Jason Edmiston, City Planner Clint Spencer, Assistant City Recorder 
Heather La Beau, and City Recorder Lilly Alarcon-Strong.  

Presentation- Hermiston Civic Leadership Academy 
City Manager Smith stated he is happy to introduce the 2nd Annual Hermiston Civic Leadership Academy 
Participants and have them share their findings. 

Civic Leadership Academy Participants gave information (PowerPoint Presentation attached) about 
themselves and their backgrounds; the project that was assigned to them which was to engage the 
community about the future use of the Historic Carnegie Building; the Carnegie Buildings History and why 
it’s important to the City and community; finding various ways to connect with the community that the 
community prefers, ie: QR Code, Text, Face-to-Face communication, and how to address communication 
challenges with groups that feel excluded; identifying core issues found from the groups engagement 
efforts; limitations and constraints found while working on this project, with a consensus of a lack of 
communication from the City and the lack of access to technology from the community and in a basic 
small sample survey showing 3 out of 4 members of the community do not have access to technology; 
recommendations on ways to enhance communication efforts with community focusing on Hermiston’s 
demographics, micro-polling, and using Hermiston’s 2040 Approved Goals; presenting the Community’s 
vision for the building, to include:  

• Cultural or Arts Center,
• Muti-Use Community Hub
• Local History or Interpretive Center, and/or
• Youth Programming Space

(applause from all present). 

The Council asked for clarification on statistics related to the 3 out of 4 members of the community who 
do not have access to technology. Adriana Nugroho stated these statistics were from the 55 people who 
completed her survey, most were teachers and the remaining were students who ranged in age from 15 
to 17. 

Kire Barraza Ross clarified that these statistics were not necessarily who did and did not have access to 
technology, but more focused on what types of technology they use, ie: Facebook vs TV, as not all 
technology and forms of technology are the same and addressed other questions from the Council. 

The Council praised the participants for all their work on this project with special recognition to Adriana 
Nugroho who is a High School Student and the youngest participant to date on her professionalism. 

Mayor Primmer stated the world is run by people who show up and thanked the participants for showing 
up. 
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Adjournment 
Mayor Primmer adjourned the work session meeting at 7:00pm and stated the regular council meeting 
would convene after a short break. 
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